
 
  
  
 
 To view this meeting, the livestream link is: https://vimeo.com/event/729428 

 
To make a public comment, the call in number is (US) 1-402-509-7752 
The PIN is 890 810 915# 

 
 Board of Education Meeting      Council Chambers 
 February 6, 2024       3 Primrose St., Newtown, CT 

         6:45 p.m.-Executive Session 
         7:00 p.m.-Public Session 
 
As citizens of our community, we will conduct ourselves in accordance with Newtown’s Core Character Attributes as  
displayed in our character tree.  We will be responsible for our actions and show respect for each other.  We will interact 
peacefully, productively, and politely.  We will be trustworthy and honest and show compassion toward others.  Newtown’s 
continued success is contingent upon our ability to persevere, to follow through with our commitments, and to stay focused  
on the greater good. 

AGENDA 
    

 Item 1   EXECUTIVE SESSION 
• Personnel Leave of Absence Request 

 
 Item 2   PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 Item 3   POSSIBLE VOTE ON EXECUTIVE SESSION ITEM 
 
 Item 4   CONSENT AGENDA 

• Donation to Sandy Hook School 
• Correspondence Report 

  
 Item 5   **PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 Item 6   REPORTS 

• Chair Report 
• Superintendent’s Report 
• Committee and Liaison Reports 
• Student Representatives Report 

 
Item 7   PRESENTATIONS 

• Special Education/Pupil Personnel Update 
• ELL Update 

  
Item 8   OLD BUSINESS 
Item 9   NEW BUSINESS 

• First Read of Grade 5 and Grade 6 Band Curriculum 
• Action on Minutes of January 18, 2024 
• Action on Minutes of January 23, 2024 
• Action on Minutes of January 25, 2024 

 
Item 10  PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 
Item 11  ADJOURNMENT 
 
 
**During the first Public Participation, the Board welcomes commentary regarding items on the agenda.  After being recognized, 
please state your name and address for the record.  We request that speakers be respectful and limit comments to not more 
than three minutes.  The Board of Education does not discuss personnel items or student matters in public.  During the second 
Public Participation, commentary may address the agenda or may introduce issues for the Board to consider in the future.  The 
Board does not engage in dialogue during either public comment period.  If you desire more information or answers to specific 
questions, please email the BOE: NewtownBOE@newtown.k12.ct.us   

https://vimeo.com/event/729428
mailto:NewtownBOE@newtown.k12.ct.us








English Language Learners

Board of Education Presentation 
February 6, 2024

Kara DiBartolo
Director of Teaching and Learning Miki Theodosiou

Teacher of ELL





   Purpose of Tonight’s Presentation 

1. Provide a high level overview of Connecticut’s EL data trends
2. Develop an understanding of the Newtown Public Schools’ diverse English 

Language Learner population 
3. Outline the process of identification and services provided
4. Develop an understanding of the Las Links assessment
5. Review the professional development provided for teachers
6. Respond to questions 



  Connecticut’s English Language Learners Defined

Connecticut General Statutes Sections 10-17a through 10-17n 
define ELs as students who lack sufficient mastery of English to 
“assure equal educational opportunity in the regular school 
program,” defines the method for identifying bilingual mandated 
districts, describes English learners’ access to either bilingual 
education or English as a Second Language (ESL) services, and 
provides grant money for these programs.

Source: CSDE



District Languages Spoken 

Languages Spoken- 26 Languages 
Czech

Embu

Georgian

Kannada

Korean

Polish

Rumanian

Thai

Vietnamese

Ashanti

Bengali

Gujarati

Malayalam

Tamil

Urdu

French

German

Hungarian

Arabic

Russian

Albanian

Ukrainian

Mandarin

Portuguese

Spanish

English



Diversity Amongst Multi-Lingual Learners 



Our Newcomers: Who are they?  

Population Our students  Supports 

● 7% of our MLs
● Vietnam, Ecuador, 

Columbia, Brazil 
● 10 months or less rule by 

law

● Some lack language 
skills, even in native 
language

● Some are impacted by 
external struggles

● Interrupted learning due 
to Covid

● Strong relationships with 
families 

● Scholarships to attend 
field trips

● Translation services



Newtown Compared to the State 



          Historical Trends Across the District 



             Historical Trends 

Students Identified as ELL 2020-2024

Caseloads 

Miki Theodosiou (NHS): 
18 Students

Cristina Montanez (RIS,SHS,HOM): 
28 Students

Patricia Kuna (NMS, MGS, HAW): 
25 Students





LAS Links
Level 1
Nonverbal or use of native language

Level 2
Minimal Vocabulary/ grammar skills
Restate rather than create

Level 3
Can summarize, compare /contrast, decode words, and 
use context clues

Level 4
Can interpret, analyze, and evaluate information

Level 5
Can evaluate, synthesize and present information



Las Links Data 



EL Students Exited/Monitored



Instructional Strategies and Best Practices 

● Integrate oral and written English language instruction into content 
instruction 

● Ensure that the development of academic English is a key instructional goal 
● Prioritize academic vocabulary instruction
● Explicitly practice and teach oral language 
● Provide ongoing, structured opportunities to develop writing skills in English 
● Engage students through curricula and programs that connect with college 

and career readiness.
● Provide engaging learning experiences: interactive, learner directed and 

related to the real world
● Culturally responsive teaching: Using students’ customs, characteristics, 

experience, and perspectives as tools for better classroom instruction.



Language Acquisition Journey 

● Silent or Receptive Stage 
● Early Production Stage
● Speech Emergence Stage
● Intermediate Fluency Stage
● Advanced Fluency Stage





BAND
CURRICULUM

2024



MUSIC LITERACY

LISTENING
AND

EVALUATING

SOUND
PRODUCTION

AND PITCH



MUSIC LITERACY:
CONCEPTS: 

NOTATION 
COUNTING 
DECODING 
SUBDIVIDING 
TECHNIQUE
DURATION
SYMBOLS
SIGHT READING



SOUND PRODUCTION AND PITCH:
CONCEPTS: 

NOTE POSITIONS 
STAFF/CLEF
PITCH
TONE QUALITY
TECHNIQUE



ANALYZING AND EVALUATING:
CONCEPTS: 

CRITICAL LISTENING
IDENTIFYING
OBSERVING
REFINING
EVALUATING



MUSIC LITERACY

LISTENING
AND

EVALUATING

SOUND
PRODUCTION

AND PITCH
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Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on January 18, 2024 at 7:00 p.m. in the Reed 
Intermediate School library, 3 Trades Lane.        
 
 A. Plante, Chair     C. Melillo  

J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas  
T. Higgins     12 Staff   
S. Tomai       2 Public 
C. Gilson          
D. Linnetz 

 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss 
the Superintendent’s mid-year evaluation.  Mr. Higgins seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 1 – Executive Session 
Executive session began at 6:00 p.m. and ended at 7:05 p.m. 
Mrs. Plante called the meeting to order at 7:10 p.m. 
Item  2 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved that the Board of Education Move that the Board of Education 
approve the consent agenda which includes the donation to Newtown High School, the 
Newtown High School April 2025 ACIS trip, and the correspondence report.  Mr. Ramsey 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Second Read of Policy 1700 Possession of Deadly Firearms or Deadly Weapons  
MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved that the Board of Education approve Policy 1700 Possession of 
Deadly Firearms or Deadly Weapons.  Mrs. Linnetz seconded.   
 
Mr. Higgins reported this policy was discussed at the last Board meeting.  We received a 
comment from Mr. Gilson regarding the possible inclusion of “electronic weapons” in this policy 
but when we conferred with counsel they told us we couldn’t include that because it was not part 
of the State Statute.   
Motion passes unanimously.   
 
Item 5 – Superintendent’s Overview of the 2024-2025 Budget 
Mr. Melillo presented his 2024-2025 budget.   
Mrs. Plante thanked everyone who worked to prepare this presentation and welcomed 
questions from the Board.   
 
Mr. Higgins asked for information on how the budget makes allocations tied to the strategic plan 
and if it represents incremental spending, reallocation of resources, or are we already doing 
that. 
 
Mr. Melillo noted that when the elementary schools added the math specialists and the ESSR 
money ended, we worked with principals to see if we should allocate those positions.  We have 
an investment in the K-5 program, there’s an investment in textbooks for AP courses at the high 
school and Spanish courses at the middle school, and a grant investment in career pathways.  
We are also looking at investing in professional development opportunities for teachers to look  
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at the instructional core which include student engagement, strong curriculum or content, and   
practice.  Instructional rounds and investing in curriculum and instruction and professional 
development will improve student outcomes.   
 
Mr. Higgins asked if he could quantify into dollars the incremental investment in activities that 
are new and tied to concrete objectives. 
Mr. Mellilo would get him numbers on that and break it out.   
 
Mr. Ramsey referred to expendable and non-expendable supplies and asked if the principal in 
each school can transfer monies from one area to areas in greater need of expendable 
materials.   
 
Mrs. Vadas said we did that during Covid and she can go back and look at any transfers which 
we bring to the Board. 
Mrs. Plante referred to unfunded mandates and how it might impact our budget.   
 
Mr. Melillo said in the current budget year we had the Right to Read legislation that came out so 
we are sitting on the K-5 reading program.  Elementary amounts are higher because they are 
expendables that go along with the programs.  We are not mandated but it makes sense to look 
at the middle school programs so we have continuity from grade five through eighth grade.  The 
unfunded mandates pushed us through that.  Last year he provided a list of State unfunded 
mandates to the Board, which is over one hundred.   
 
Mr. Higgins noted that on June 27 Mr. Melillo explained the strategic plan and discussed the 
lack of granularity in the plan in identifying concrete objectives, where we were, where we 
wanted to go and how we were going to assess whether we were making progress.    He 
explained this was the first step and it would be developed over the summer.  The beginning of 
September we talked about the status of that plan.  He said work was going on and it would be 
coming.  He repeated that on September 19.  We still have not seen any updates or articulation 
of the objectives and if we are getting there.  Can the Board expect to see an update to the 
strategic plan and the incremental investment we are making for each objectives and what we 
are trying to achieve?  It’s hard to see where he is making strategic investments and if we are 
doing enough.  He wants to know if that will include the amplification of the strategic plan we 
have been discussing. 
 
Mr. Melillo spoke to the Chair about presenting the strategic plan to the Board.  We are 
scheduled to have a mid-year update with our administrators in February.  Once we tie down 
that update we will come to the Board and update school by school. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked for the articulation of the district goals which is what he’s looking for in the 
budget and is part of annual goals. 
Mr. Melillo would get the information and speak about that in policy. 
 
Item 6 – Elementary School Budgets 
Mr. Napolitano began by speaking about the success of the new programs and they were 
thankful for the Board’s continued support. 
 
Mr. Ramsey asked if there was flexibility in transferring money within your buildings and how 
teachers felt about their instructional supplies. 
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Mr. Moretti said that because Hawley was split between Sandy Hook School and Reed 
Intermediate School they were able to use supplies at these location but next year will be a 
restocking year for us.  The teachers fill out a budget and ask for what they need.  He feels the 
line items are accurate.   
 
Dr. Gombos said her classroom teachers are very supportive of their supplies.  She asked that 
they ask before they buy anything.   
 
Mr. Napolitano noted that each budget is a little different each year.  Our music, art and Spanish 
teachers work in two buildings.   
Mr. Geissler agreed with Mr. Moretti and Mr. Napolitano that teachers feel they are very 
supported.  We also have very generous PTAs.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked how things were in the library media specialist areas. 
Mr. Moretti noted that they picked up our enrichment and students are excited and collaborative 
with each other on lessons.  The request for opting out of books has been very minor. 
Mr. Geissler feels our media centers are wonderful and the hub of the school.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked if there was enough staffing in that area. 
Mr. Geissler said there was. 
 
Mr. Higgins said that in looking at performance gaps, early intervention strategies come up 
again and again.  Regarding the math specialists and being able to keep them he asked if that 
was part of keeping the level of support.  Are we doing enough to support the intervention 
strategies and are you resourced enough to make an impact?  Do you have the resources 
regarding interventions? 
 
Mr. Napolitano said we do have the staff to support interventions for students.  We have 
reading, math, and behavior support and are having successes.  Regarding people to support 
the program and the money, we are fortunate to have the staff we have right from kindergarten.  
We analyze data during the year. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked if you were satisfied and if you are tracking the students.  Would more 
resources enable us to move faster? 
Mr. Napolitano said we have seen excellent student growth but we will look at information to see 
if we need more resources.   
 
Mr. Moretti agreed with Mr. Napolitano.  What we are learning is that it is best for students to be 
in a classroom.  We would like the teachers to supply more Tier 1 support on how to analyze 
data and interventions.  We are very grateful to have the regular education BCBAs in our 
buildings to help with classroom behaviors.  We started the dialogue of a social worker at the 
elementary level to help with needs in the community.   
 
Dr. Gombos noted that it was impactful for her interventionists to go in the classroom.  We are 
getting better at data which helps us support them but there are still behavior concerns.  Our 
math scores are going in the right direction.      
 
Mr. Moretti said that regarding addressing the strategic plan, we are writing goals about student 
improvement and move students if necessary.  It is helpful to share data between schools. 
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Mrs. Plante noted that Middle Gate School will have 12 new students next year and asked if 
there was enough space. 
Mr. Geissler said they have limited capacity to provide classrooms.  The reading department 
has one classroom for four teachers.  He has the possibility to reconfigure one room for a 
classroom if necessary.   
 
Item 7 – Reed Intermediate School 
Dr. Correia spoke about the Reed budget.   
 
Mr. Ramsey commented on the atmosphere in the Reed office and the warmth of the 
secretaries to the people coming in.  He asked if they are meeting the needs of the students 
dealing with English as a second language.   
Dr. Correia said it’s challenging but you see the improvement because we have excellent 
resources in our ELL department.   
 
Mr. Gilson asked about computer education at Reed and if he had enough funding with 
changing technology. 
Dr. Correia said the fifth and sixth grade technology curriculum is being rewritten and he is fine 
where he is. 
 
Item 8 – Newtown Middle School Budget 
Mr. Ross thanked the Board for their commitment to our schools and spoke about the middle 
school budget. 
 
Mr. Ramsey complimented Mr. Ross and Mr. Walsh as the school has grown tremendously the 
last two years.  There have been huge results in student achievement.  Regarding Project 
Adventure, he asked if there was value in having two certified teachers, which would enhance 
the program.    
 
Mr. Ross noted that Project Adventure has a profound impact on social emotional learning.  He 
feels we are in a good place with one certified teacher and para for our program.  The resources 
we have are adequate and effective.   
 
Mr. Higgins said that from 2017 to now there has been about a 15% decline in enrollment and 
asked what kind of effect it has made in the middle school.  He also asked if there was 
anywhere he had needs.   
 
Mr. Ross stated that declining enrollment comes with challenges and it impacts staff morale.  
Also, educators have to deal with issues if positions are eliminated such as having to teach in 
other areas which might be difficult and will affect students.  There is a gap at the middle school 
so we have two supports for ELA and a math and language arts interventionist.  There were 
growing pains but it lead to opportunities.   
Regarding middle school needs, ELA is a need we are addressing and he expects to see 
students with grade level opportunities.  We want to be sure we are giving her staff the 
necessary tools to help the students.  They are reviewing the scores and feel more work needs 
to be done.  We have to improve in our practices.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked the cost of removing the para from Project Adventure and putting in a 
teacher. 
Mr. Ross said it would be about $45,000. 
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Mr. Vouros commented that Mr. Walsh has been an amazing addition in helping us move 
teaching and learning forward in the middle school.  He has a great commitment to students and 
families.    
 
Item 9 – Technology Budget 
Mr. Colclough presented the technology budget. 
 
Item 10 – Public Participation 
MOTION: Mr. Higgins moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Linnetz seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 11 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 10:24 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _________________________________ 
              Donald Ramsey 
                   Secretary 
 



Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on January 23, 2024 at 7:00 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers 3 Primrose Street.     
 
 A. Plante, Chair     C. Melillo  

J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas  
T. Higgins              16  Staff   
S. Tomai      1 Public 
C. Gilson      1 Press 
D. Linnetz 

  
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss 
the Superintendent’s mid-year evaluation.  Mr. Higgins seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Item 1 – Executive Session 
Executive session began at 6:00 p.m.  Mrs. Tomai joined the meeting at 6:10 p.m.  The Board 
discussed the Superintendent’s mid-year evaluation and exited executive session at 6:52 p.m. 
 
Mrs. Plante called the meeting to order at 7:04 p.m. 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 3 – Newtown High School/Athletics Budget 
Dr. Longobucco presented the high school and athletic budget with Mr. Memoli. 
 
Mr. Ramsey complimented the Capstone Project presentations.  Regarding TAP, he asked what 
the maximum number of students was when it was held after school. 
 
Dr. Lonbogucco said there were 15 and we now have 18 with one waiting.  Each TAP teacher is 
paid for teaching a class.  The hours are 10:00 a.m. to 2:32 p.m.  Students get work experience 
and are also placed in jobs.        
 
Mr. Vouros said there are 63 freshmen with IEPs and asked if she has enough help. 
Dr. Longobucco noted that we can make reasonable caseloads for the staff we have if we get 
the coordinator position. 
Mr. Vouros is concerned about the SEL portion of their lives and wants to sure she has enough 
assistance for the challenging classes 
Dr. Longobucco responded that she feels they have the support needed. 
 
Mr. Ramsey asked if there was any interface between the Flex Program and TAP. 
Dr. Longobucco responded that TAP is an alternative program and Flex is a support for 
students in a regular schedule who needs a teacher dedicated to helping them get their work 
done and eventually go to a traditional schedule of classes.  Some students just stay for a short 
time to get their work done.   
 
Mr. Higgins asked about the specialist positions. 
Dr. Longobucco said they are non-certified staff members who work in the support center and 
writing center and provide assistance to students.  They do no not perform interventions as that 
is only done by certified staff.  
 
Mrs. Linnetz asked if there were interventions to be sure students come to school. 
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Dr. Longobucco said there are no agencies to refer to for help with absenteeism but Pupil 
Personnel Services is helping especially since they will lose credit if too many classes are 
missed. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked how she would use a dean of students. 
Dr. Longobucco said that position is critical in dealing with student behavior.  It’s difficult for our 
two assistant principals to handle this.  A dean could take care of the attendance issues and 
base level behavior problems. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked if the dean position could help the 63 students with IEPs. 
Dr. Longobucco said it could as it’s a flexible position.   
 
Mrs. Plante asked about the $20 per athlete increase.  She is concerned it will be an obstacle 
for families and asked if students can apply for a scholarship. 
Mr. Memoli said that moving it up to $180 will assist with transportation.  We have help for 
families who need it.  The family cap will stay at $450. 
Dr. Longobucco said we have more than a handful of families that get assistance every season. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked if we were doing anything to try to impact the numbers regarding the 
performance gap for students and post-secondary readiness.   
Dr. Longobucco said the free and reduced lunch list is confidential so it would be impossible for 
teachers to know students in their class are in that program.  Regarding other subgroups, there 
is a lot we have to figure out on how to increase performance.    
 
Mr. Higgins referred to a previous meeting where Mr. Memoli spoke about student leadership 
training and asked where he was with it. 
Mr. Memoli said there is no extra budget for this.  It is held before school for freshmen involved 
in sports and he enjoys meeting with them.   
 
Mr. Ramsey referred to the assistant principal and asked if they could hire a dean who would 
not have PPT responsibilities.  
Dr. Longobucco said they would be in the teacher’s union and would not have administrative  
responsibilities.  
 
Mrs. Tomai thanked Mr. Memoli for the contributions he’s making that are not in the budget but 
he’s passionate about.   
 
Item 4 – Special Education Budget 
Mrs. Petersen spoke about the special education, pupil personnel and nursing budgets.  
Currently we have 650 special education students as of December 1st.  This is the first year our 
numbers have declined but there are a lot more severe behaviors since Covid.  She is looking 
for a PPT compliance coordinator for the high school.  
 
Mrs. Tomai referred to out-of-district students and asked if there was a commonality in the 
services they receive and if we should provide them in district. 
 
Mrs. Petersen said there is no commonality. We always look to provides services in district but 
some cannot be met by our staff.   
 
Mrs. Linnetz asked about the behavior analysts and behavior interventionists. 
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Mrs. Petersen said prior to this year we had three behavior analysts.  We started seeing an 
uptick in students not identified as special education but having challenging behaviors.  We 
requested to add another BCBA to work with general education teachers on how to work with 
those students in the classrooms.  BTs work with special education students. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked for information on the gifted and talented program.  We are mandated to 
identify K-12 students but we only start the identification process in third grade. 
 
Mrs. Uberti manages this program and said that State law and our policy calls for procedures for 
identification but we don’t begin our universal screening until grade three.  A student can be 
identified in any grade if requested by a parent through a PPT.   
Mr. Higgins asked if there was any reason we are not screening at the kindergarten level. 
Mrs. Uberti stated we are missing a regulation for the policy which we should revisit or add a 
regulation to make it clearer.  If a parent made a referral, under the law we would identify. 
 
Mr. Higgins said State law enables us to identify up to 10% of students.  We are identifying 
significantly less than 10% and asked why. 
 
Mrs. Uberti said the guidance as to the percentage of the population as gifted is 3% to 5% of 
any given group.  The purpose of the program is to identify the truly gifted students and if we 
bring in many more students we would change the nature of the program for students who are 
truly exceptional.   
 
Mr. Higgins asked if we were screening for talented. 
Mrs. Uberti said not specifically.  Our screening is for gifted students.  We don’t have a program 
for talented students.  She was not aware of any districts that identify for talented. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked if we are allocating enough resources for this program. 
Mrs. Uberti said we are and feels the services we provided have expanded because we shifted 
part of the enrichment program to our library media specialists.  That freed up time for our two 
gifted and talented teachers and will allow us to expand the universal screening down to second 
grade. 
 
Item 5 – Pupil Personnel Budget 
Mr. Higgins noted that with the drop of students at the high school we have the same number of 
guidance counselors and asked why there was no adjustment given the student reduction. 
 
Dr. Longobucco said they need to give more time to the students impacted at Sandy Hook. 
Mr. Higgins also noted the same level of counselors at the middle school. 
Mrs. Petersen said they teach a class, attend PPTs and attend meetings. 
 
Mr. Ross said they are cluster based with two counselors per team.  They teach lessons, are 
504 case managers, advocate for students academically and SEL so their days are filled. 
 
Mrs. Linnetz asked if there were resources to get students to come to school. 
Mrs. Petersen noted there has been a definite increase since Covid with anxiety and 
depression.  Outside resources don’t do too much for the absenteeism issue.  Our staff goes to 
the homes to help families get the students to school.  It’s difficult to get outside resources to 
help.   
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Mr. Vouros noted we are down 20 paraprofessionals and asked why we cannot tap into the 
money we have and hire help in other areas until these positions are filled.   
Mrs. Petersen is hoping the wage increase will bring more applicants.   
 
Item 6 – Health Budget 
Karen Powell, Nursing Supervisor, reported that between all seven schools we have seen 
20,290 students since the start of the year.  This doesn’t include the three private schools.  
There are four drivers of her budget.  One is having to provide a .5 nurse at the Housatonic 
Waldorf School.  The second is the nursing coverage for the middle school overnight trip to 
Boston.  The third is an increase in summer hours for the nursing supervisor, and fourth is the 
increase in the medical supply budget line.  Full-time staffing continues to be a concern.   
 
Item 7 – Curriculum  
Mrs. Uberti spoke about the curriculum and staff development budget, which is focused on 
developing rigorous and relevant curriculum and provide staff with professional development 
and training to effectively implement that curriculum.  The budget sections are staff and 
curriculum development, contracted services, staff training, and textbooks. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked about staff training and how this budget provided training for a new 
curriculum.   
Mrs. Uberti reported that Kara DiBartolo, the Director of Teaching and Learning, works with her.  
We work with the principals and they are an integral part along with their teams.  We have been 
meeting with them for the new reading program.  The training is from consultants and trainers 
and is not reflected in her budget.   
 
Mr. Higgins asked if there was evidence of making more rapid identification of students.  He 
didn’t see any increase in the specialists line for reading. 
 
Mrs. Uberti said the program doesn’t give early identification.  Dibbles is the biggest assessment 
we give to students.  We also implemented Fundations Phonics program, which also has an 
assessment.     
 
Mr. Higgins asked if she believed this budget is providing enough resources. 
Mrs. Uberti would like to see the focus go more to instructional practices and provide more 
training.  
 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adjourn.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 9:34 p.m.  
 
      Respectully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ___________________________________ 
               Donald Ramsey 
         Secretary 
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Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on January 25, 2024 at 7:00 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers 3 Primrose Street.     
 
 A. Plante, Chair     C. Melillo  

J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas  
T. Higgins     7  Staff   
S. Tomai     1  Public 
C. Gilson      
D. Linnetz 

  
Mrs. Plante called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Continuing Education Budget 
Jennifer Arnold presented the Continuing Education budget.   
Mr. Higgins complimented her presentation.  What she does is very important and he asked 
how students end up in her program.   
Mrs. Arnold said teachers and other faculty recommend students who need additional support 
and have a maximum of only eight students to ensure they are getting good care.  There are 
100 K-6 students, 75 from the middle school, and 14 to 16 from the high school.   
 
Mr. Higgins asked the total dollars collected for tuition. 
Mrs. Arnold would get that information to him. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked if we were meeting the full demand of students who would benefit from these 
programs. 
Mrs. Arnold said we are able to meet the needs of students with this budget. 
 
Mr. Gilson said summer programs are expensive and asked how the private programs compare 
to hers. 
Mrs. Arnold tries to make it affordable and offers tuition assistance so no child is turned away.  
Students attend from 8:00 a.m. to noon and the cost for a two-week program is $299.   
 
Mrs. Tomai referred to the Smart Camp which sells out each year and wondered if there was a 
place to find extra money by charging more to add extra money to your program. 
Mrs. Arnold said it was $350 for two weeks for a half a day.  She doesn’t want to drive parents 
away who cannot afford the program and we pretty much break even with our costs to run the 
program.   
 
Item 3 – Plant Budget 
John Barlow presented the plant budget. 
Mrs. Tomai referred to the Head O’Meadow solar panels and that part of that money has to be 
spent in 2024.   
Mr. Barlow said that was correct and he is working with Fred Hurley on that.  The money is part 
of a grant from Eversource.  There is also some grant money for roof repairs. 
 
Mr. Ramsey said our custodians are high class in dealing with students and the public and our 
buildings always look wonderful.  Regarding the middle school upper A-wing and how warm it  
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gets he asked if we could upgrade the electricity to bring in portable units in the summer and if 
that has anything to do with the facilities study. 
 
Mr. Barlow said there is $450,000 for the indoor air quality system in the middle school.  He 
didn’t feel it was appropriate to spend that on the study at this time because he believes the 
work will exceed $25M.  He wants to do it the right way which is why he wanted the facilities 
study.  We hope to get the results by May. 
 
Mr. Ramsey said as an educator the environment is critically important to the academic and 
other aspects of student achievement.  People have discussed the problem but the upper wing 
is very warm. 
Mr. Barlow wanted to be sure the money is spent for a system to take care of that problem. 
 
Mr. Higgins toured the middle school and had discussions with staff in the rooms with air 
conditioners.   The facilities study is the right thing to do.  We don’t want to have another 
summer and fall just talking and not having an interim solution.  Why haven’t we gone out to 
solicit quotes for the electrical work extension to power those units?  He believes we should get 
quotes on that especially if we have to look at another summer.   
 
Mr. Vouros said that regarding the facilities study results, we could address the middle school 
electrical system now to be able to add an air conditioner to a couple of rooms.  Also, regarding 
leaks, when you repair the roofs don’t choose the lowest bid because that’s why we’re where we 
are. 
 
Mr. Higgins noted that Middle Gate School is forecast to have an enrollment increase over the 
next 10 years and asked if the facilities study would see how to provide space there. 
Mr. Barlow said the facilities study engineer looked at data for potential expansion of enrollment 
and how students could be moved around or renovations take place.  They will look at it 
districtwide.   
 
Mrs. Plante said the State mandate is for HVAC assessment every five years and asked if that 
cost was in this budget. 
Mr. Barlow said it was not.  That testing estimate is $250,000.  We hope savings and the current 
budget will help and we can also apply for a waiver. 
 
Item 4 – Benefits 
Mrs. Vadas spoke about the benefits budget. 
 
Item 5 – General Services 
Mrs. Vadas presented information on the general services budget. 
Mr. Higgins asked about the accounting mechanism regarding the adjustments and if we don’t 
use the money, what happens to it.  He also asked if we have a line item and don’t use all of the 
money what happens to the money not used. 
 
Mrs. Vadas said the extra money in the para budget would be reduced by the $200,000.  We’ve 
had large amounts in our certified account in other years and have used the money for other 
things. It’s a way to bring our total budget down.   
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Mr. Melillo said last year with our budget process the discussion started with our surplus of 
$500,000.  It’s great to have money at the end of the year but some people feel we weren’t 
expending our funds in an efficient manner. 
 
Mark Pompano, Director of Security, spoke about the security department since he began in 
Newtown.  The Newtown High School and Sandy Hook School armed guards are working eight-
hour shifts.  Three district guards get a stipend for directing traffic at the high school, the middle 
school and Hawley School.  We’ve looked at the rate of pay for guards in the past.  They love 
working here and are proud of Newtown.  They would like a couple of paid holidays but they are 
more concerned about their hourly rate of pay compared to their peers.  We have difficulty 
finding SSOs and females who would be interested and many decline the position because of 
the pay. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked if they get health insurance or other benefits. 
Mr. Pompano stated that the armed officers are retired from law enforcement and have benefits.  
They are really looking for better hourly pay and paid holidays.  They are offered the benefits 
but most don’t take them.   
 
Mr. Higgins asked why was this increase in compensation was not proposed in the budget. 
Mrs. Vadas said these are a non-certified non-union group and we bring this to the Board in 
May or June for pay increases.  It’s been an ongoing concern and came to the Board a few 
times.   
 
Mr. Higgins asked if Mr. Pompano had a recommendation that is competitive and appropriate 
and what would it do to the staffing line item in the budget. 
Mr. Pompano suggest around $28 per hour for armed guards and $25.50 for unarmed guards. 
Mrs. Vadas would give financial information to the Board at Tuesday’s meeting. 
 
Mr. Gilson asked how you decided when to have armed guards. 
Mr. Pompano said we began after 12/14 and used Newtown officers and officers from other 
districts until it became difficult for them to continue.  We brought in retired police officers who 
could be armed.  They were employed by the NPD who supplied their weapons and uniforms 
and had their contract with them.  Someone applied for unemployment because they only 
worked 10 months a year so the Town decided to discontinue the program.  The Superintendent 
at that time decided to make them our employees.  There is at least one armed in each school 
and two in the high school, and one unarmed in each school with a high number at the high 
school.       
 
Mr. Gilson asked to have the enrollment comparison between the high schools on the list. 
Mr. Higgins also asked if there was a difference in the work environment and level of 
responsibility in those high schools and if it factors into their compensation. 
 
Mr. Higgins commented on safety exercises with outside firms but he didn’t see that in the 
budget.  He asked if there was any spending proposed to help enhance security. 
Mr. Pompano said there was no money in the budget for this next year. 
Mr. Melillo said he has money in this years budget.  Proposals were given to him at the last 
security meeting.  There was no vote to accept the proposals and a lot of discussion around 
using the state agency which provides it for free. 
 
Mr. Ramsey asked the cost of the tabletop exercise. 
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Mr. Pompano said it was $15,000. 
Mr. Ramsey asked if was determined that an exercise would have to be conducted in regular 
intervals. 
 
Mr. Pompano said the security committee recommended an annual exercise.  Many things 
recommended come at no cost.  
Mr. Gilson asked if the tabletop exercise was going to be repeated every year. 
Mr. Pompano said we did one every year since Covid and it was in the Superintendent’s budget. 
 
Item 6 – Transportation Budget 
Angela Walsh presented the transportation budget. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked if our contracted provider can no longer perform and we have to go outside of 
the contract to fill in the gap, how has the experience has been with that and the budget impact. 
 
Mrs. Vadas said we had difficulty finding vendors before Covid but now we have three providers 
that are very stable and had no rate increases.  This is only for out-of-district transportation. 
 
Item 7 – Financial Report for the Month Ending December 31, 2023 
MOTION: Mrs. Tomai moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report for the 
month ending December 23, 2024.  Mr. Higgins seconded. 
Mrs. Vadas presented the financial report. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 8 – Minutes for Approval 
MOTION: Mrs. Tomai moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of 
December 19, 2023.  Mr. Higgins seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Tomai moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of 
January 4, 2024.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Tomai moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of 
January 9, 2024.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Public Participation - None 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Linnetz seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 10 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 10:24 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _______________________________ 
              Donald Ramsey 
                   Secretary 
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